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Conservancy encourages research and promotes education related to karst and its proper,
environmentally compatible use.
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QUARTERLY MEETING REMINDER

SATURDAY, DECEMBER 2nd, 10:00 PM
SOUTHPORT, INDIANA
Home of Nick & Carita Noe, 1195 Priority Place

The quarterly meetings are for the elected Board to conduct official business and for our mem-
bers and other interested persons to have an open forum to talk about cave and karst conserva-
tion and related topics. Past, present, and future IKC projects are discussed to solicit comments
and input from our members and the caving community as a whole. The meetings are informal,
and everyone is encouraged to attend and participate. The IKC Board wants your input.

Preliminary Agenda Items: Brief recaps of last quarter’s activities; Property Managers/Patrons
reports; Land Acquisition Committee activities; HNF inventorying project; Adopt-a-trail pro-
posal; Educational Committee formation; Display board and ground water model demonstra-
tion; and more....

Meeting directions: The Priority Place is accessed off of Stop 10 near the intersection of Stop 10
and Shelby in Southport. It’s probably best found by locating the southside Galyans, then pro-
ceeding north on Shelby to Stop 10. Turn east and proceed to Priority Place (first side street).
Apartment 1195 is located in the southwest corner of the complex.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
02 DEC = IKC WINTER QUARTERLY MEETING (see above)
16 DEC = HNF MEETING & INVENTORY WORKDAY, Bedford (contact Steve Lockwood)
20 JAN = HNF KARST INVENTORY WORKDAY, Mitchell (contact Steve Lockwood)
17 FEB = HNF MEETING & INVENTORY WORKDAY, Bedford (contact Steve Lockwood)
?7? FEB = IKC EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING (date and location TBD)
7?7 MAR = |KC ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING (date and location TBD)
31 MAR = LOST RIVER TOUR, Orleans (contact Bob Armstrong, see page 4)
07/08 APR = UNDER-EARTH DAY, Sullivan Property (date tentative)
7?7 APR = INDIANA CAVE SYMPOSIUM (date and location TBD)

For more information on the Indiana Karst Conservancy, visit our web site at http://www.caves.org/conservancy/ikc or write to
our PO box. Membership to the IKC is open to anyone interested in cave and karst conservation. Annual dues are $15. Please
see inside back cover for the membership application form or to make a donation.

The IKC Update, distributed for free, is published quarterly for members and other interested parties. The purpose of this news-
letter is to keep the membership and caving community informed of IKC activities and other news related to cave/karst conserva-
tion. Submission of original or reprinted articles for publication is encouraged.

IKC Update (ISSN 1076-3120) copyright © 2000 by the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc. Excluding reprinted material and indi-
vidually copyrighted articles and artwork, permission is granted to National Speleological Society affiliated organizations to re-
print material from this publication, with proper credit given to the author/artist and the IKC Update. Articles do not necessarily
represent the opinions of the Indiana Karst Conservancy, the National Speleological Society, or their respective members,
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RAMBLINGS FROM THE PRESIDENT...

Things are really coming together for us.
Over the last couple of years, we’ve seen a
great deal of growth in many ways -- from
membership to land acquisition to education-
al outreach. The future looks even better.

The IKC is a strong organization com-
prised of many good individuals who have
their hearts in the right place when it comes
to cave and karst conservation. We have
been highly successful working with agen-
cies, individuals, and landowners when it
comes to taking care of our environment.
However, there is still much to be done, es-
pecially in the way of cave/karst abuse pre-
vention.

We need to continue getting the word out
on how to best protect our cave and karst
resources. Many folks are catching on, but
there are also those that need to know. One
of our responsibilities is to keep the conser-
vation of these resources fresh in the minds
of present and future decision-makers, in-
cluding those already working in the field,
whether they be political, agency, developer,
realtor, teacher, or other, as well as those
who will be.

Through the work we have already done
with these folks, we’ve found that they are
not “evil” people who want to do harm to the
karst, but rather mostly just ignorant of bet-
ter ways to approach a task, such as dispos-
ing of waste, developing a subdivision, or
placing a road. We are helping them with
these alternatives, as well. Such as, plant-
ing conservation buffers around sinkholes or

along streams. Core 4, a group of agencies
working together to promote better soil,
cleaner water, greater profits, and a brighter
future, is helping us with that. If you would
like to learn more about them, visit their
website at http:/www.ctic.purdue.edu/ctic/-
ctic.html

One of the steps I have endeavored upon
recently has been to strengthen our educa-
tional/outreach mission (afterall we are a
501¢3 based upon education justification).
This effort has gone very well. Recently, we
have even acquired some new tools in order
to be able to do it -- a new folding display to
place on tables at outreach events along with
photos, information on us, and handouts; as
well as the karst/groundwater model we re-
ceived a grant for from the NSS Conserva-
tion Committee. These items were recently
introduced, together, at the Environmental
Education Association of Indiana’s yearly
conference in Syracuse on November 11-13.
As you can imagine, they were well-received
(see article on page 7). I have also been in-
vited to attend a state environmental
roundtable discussion at the IDNR’s Natural
Resources Education Center at Fort Benja-
min on November 20. We are reaching
many.

Since things are going so well in this de-
partment, we will be considering the forma-
tion of an Education/Outreach Committee.
We will be discussing this at the December 2
meeting. We hope to see you there!

Kriste Lindbery

NEWS BRIEFS...

U At the September IKC quarterly meeting, Don Ingle of the Western Indiana Grotto was
elected by the Board to fill the vacated Director’s position. Don will serve until the next elect-
ion in March. Also at the September meeting, Richard “Fig” Newton was appointed to be the
steward to oversee the Indian Creek conservation easement. Congratulations to both.

O Bob Armstrong of the Lost River Conservation Association recently announced the dates for
next year’s Lost River tours. Mark your calenders for March 31st, June 2nd, and September
29th. No one knows the Lost River like Bob, and no one has more stories. More information

will be in the March IKC Update.

U As part of our stewardship programs, each cave patron is obligated to submit an annual
usage report to the Board. Ronnie Burn’s report on Suicide Cave documents 4 trips to that
cave in 1999, for a total of 25 participants. There were no problems encountered during any

of the trips.

=



IKC UPDATE No. 59 PAGE 5 DECEMBER 2000

U A post-gate observations by Mark Stacy (Indiana DNR) reports that bats are now using the
mine in Turkey Run state park. This is good news as the previous fencing over the entrance
excluded the bats from using this habitat. Mark plans to conduct post-gate investigations at
all the other sites to see how successful our efforts have been. He also indicated he has a
new list of mine sites needing gates, some which will be “real challenges”. Also, photos and
an article describing the past two year’s efforts have been posted to the web. You can follow
a link from the IKC’s website (www.caves.org/conservation/ikc).

U In November, Keith Dunlap, Mark Stacy, as well as two others from the Indiana DNR
division of mine reclamation attended a three-day conference on mines and bats in St Louis.
The conference was sponsored by the Office of Surface Mining and Bat Conservation
International and was attended by approximately 150 interested persons from federal and
state agencies, environmental and mining organizations, and mining companies. The
conference’s primary purposes were to exchange ideas and technologies related to mines and
bats, as well as to present the current status of programs nationally. Approximately 32,000
abandoned mines have been closed in the last twenty years. Of those, less than 2,000 have
been closed using bat-friendly techniques. Time, money, and knowledge are the main defi-
ciencies in why more bat-friendly closures are not being used. It is estimated that there are
still over 300,000 abandoned mines left to be closed, most in the western states where hard
rock ore mining is prevalent. In most respects, Indiana seems to be ahead of the pack in be-
ing pro-bat and recognizing the importance of abandoned mines as being potential habitats.

Q A coalition of Indiana environmental organizations this past year worked together to draft
the “Conservationist’s Alternative” for consideration by the Hoosier National Forest as part
of their revision process to adopt a new Management Plan. The IKC participated in the coa-
lition and officially signed onto the vision letter presented to the Forest Supervisor in late
September. Key points to the alternative are the prohibition of commercial logging, the con-
tinued ban of off-road-vehicles, the designation of up to four more wilderness areas, and the
development of segregated trails for hikers, bikers, and horses. The alternatives stresses bio-
logical diversity, wildlife habitat, and watershed protection, rather than commercial exploi-
tation and inappropriate recreational use.

U A major piece of national legislation, the Conservation and Reinvestment Act (CARA), nearly
made it through the gauntlet on Capital Hill. This would have funded wildlife and other
conservation initiatives to the tune of $350 million over the next 15 years with the money
coming from off-shore petroleum fees. Strong support in the House allowed the Act to pass
by a 3:1 margin and until the final days in the Senate, it looked to be a “sure thing” with
formal support from 63 of the 100 Senators. However, the leaders of the Senate blocked the
bill from being heard. As a token offering, a compromise rider (known as CARA-lite) was
added to the Interior Appropriation Act, which could provide up to $50 million per year for
the next seven years, but it is unlikely that appropriations beyond the first year will actually
occur. Regardless of the future, next year the Indiana DNR will receive a small portion of
the $50 million which may be available for land acquisitions, educational programs, and
endangered species protection.

Q In late September, four men were charged by a grand jury of violating the Federal Archaeo-
logical Resource Protection Act for illegally excavating artifacts from Decker Cave in Mark
Twin National Forest. If found guilty, each could be sentenced to two years in prison plus a
$20,000 fine. It is unsure why the men were not also charged with violations of the Federal
Cave Resource Protection Act.

U This issue’s cover photo was provided by Aaron Atz. The caver in the photo is Ali DuBois
looking up into the room called Heaven in Ted’s Dig (Harrison County). Assisting Aaron was
Andrew DuBois holding the exposed flash. Aaron admits the flash into the lens was acciden-
tal, but the effect is interesting nevertheless. Other details: The photo was taken on
6/4/2000 using Kodak Elite-chrome 200 film shot with s Pentax WR90 camera. Additional
backlighting was added by Aaron using a electronic strobe triggered by a Firefly slave unit.
The cover layout was done by Jim Adams.
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LEONARD SPRINGS NATURE PARK UPDATE

by Kriste Lindberg

In nature’s infinite book of secrecy,
A little I can read.

- William Shakespeare

This quote graces the welcome sign at
LSNP, and is rather fitting. We are con-
stantly learning as we continue to explore
and interpret this special little park.

Lately, we have been working with vari-
ous schools and individuals to continue the
study of the park as well as come up with
better ways of managing it.

Those we are working with include Har-
mony School and their Hoosier RiverWatch
monitoring of Shirley Spring East, the IDNR
and NRCS on controlling erosion and runoff,
EcolLogic on restoring native plant species,
Project Underground on cave/karst conserva-
tion education issues, IU and the SPEA De-
partment with setting up curriculum and
field trips for students, and of course the
Ohio Valley Region and their Conservation
Project 2000 (see related article starting on
page 11).

The OVR came out on November 4 to help
us clean up the hillside along the road, the
caves, and the grounds. All together, 26
tires, 3760 pounds of construction and other
debris, and 1950 pounds of general trash
were removed this time around. This brings
us up to close to 100 tires and over seven tons
of trash that have been removed from the
property since cleanups began last year! The
Monroe County Solid Waste Management

District was there to help with a winch truck,
a huge dumpster, trash bags, gloves, orange
vests and cones, and haul off, and the City of
Bloomington supplied the food and munchies.
We thank all for their help and involvement.
We could not have done it without all the
dedicated agencies and individuals who
worked together so well that day.

Some interesting old bottles and pottery
were found that day and we are working
with the Monroe County Historical Society
on their identification.

On November 15, I took a group of college
students from IU’s Recreation and Parks
Administration Department into Shirley
Springs Cave and around the park as part of
one of their classes on natural history,
taught by Hilltop Nature Center’s Director,
Leah Garlotte. They had a great time learn-
ing about cave/karst conservation and water
resources in general. It was a relief to hear
them comment on how good a local wild cave
can look, especially compared to Buckner!
They were enthused and eager to help get
the word out as to why and how to take care
of these cave resources.

Educators and others are consistently
commenting on what a good place the park is
to take students as it offers so much in a
workable space that is compatible with tight
time schedules.

We are continuing to work on the above
and more and will continue to report on
what we have learned.

THE 2000 HEC CONGRESS AND ANNUAL MEETING
by Nick Noe

It was again my pleasure to represent the
IKC at the Hoosier Environmental Council
(HEC) Congress and annual business meet-
ing held November 11-12 at the HEC Indi-
anapolis office in the old Centrum building.
Since the IKC is a supporting non-profit
member of the HEC, we are invited to partic-
ipate in the Congress and vote on the annual
Action Plans of both the HEC and HECAF
(the latter being the lobbying and non-tax-
exempt arm of the HEC).

This year’s theme of the HEC Congress

was Global Warming and Climate Change.
This is normally an environmental topic that
is not often a focus of our karst conservation
efforts; but based on what I learned at the
Congress, we might want to rethink our pri-
orities. While we normally associate the
consequences of global warming with sea
level rise and weather disruptions, there is a
larger, farther-reaching consequence to the
caves, which may not have been given the

continued on page 9 =
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HNF/IKC KARST INVENTORY PROJECT UPDATE

by Kriste Lindberg

Things are moving right along with the
HNF/IKC Karst Project.

We are up to 116 known caves on forest
property, the breakdown (bad pun sort of in-
tended) is as follows:

Caves w/ management plans written 1
Caves ready for management plans 24
Caves needing “Values” team info 14
Caves needing “Advance” team info 40
Caves needing more info for packages 37
Total number of caves 116

That’s a lot of caves and as you can see,
we still have a lot of work ahead of us. We
need folks to help us with doing the Advance
Team work (locating the caves and doing the
initial surface work) and Values Team (in-
ventorying the caves for their archaeological,
biological, geological, hydrological, paleonto-
logical, and yes, recreational values) work.
We'll even train - there is a video of the last
training session with experts in their fields
such as Dr Pat Munson on archaeology, Dr
Julian “Jerry” Lewis on biology, Sam
Frushour on geology, John Bassett on hy-
drology, and Ron Richards on paleontology.
This is good “stuff” all cavers should be ex-
posed to and will help you see caves as com-

prehensive systems of inter-dependent sub-
jects and appreciate them more as such.

We have also been busy with a wide var-
iety of other projects too, including Dr Lewis’
biota study of certain caves on the forest and
nearby properties, writing grants to cover
expenses for an interpretive plan at Wesley
Chapel Gulf, investigating the kaolinite
mine sites in Lawrence County for possible
closures or gatings, and considering the pos-
sibility of having an extensive dye-traces
done on key areas on the Hoosier. Of course,
we are still working on “old business”, like
writing individual management plans for
each cave and remaining involved the overall
Forest management plan revision.

Let us know if you would like to help with
any or all of the above. We meet on the third
Saturday of each month to do fieldwork and
every other month we also have a meeting at
the HNF Headquarters in Bedford.

Finally, as mentioned last time, as an
incentive, volunteers can “earn” one of the
new IKC/HNF “Partners in Karst Conserva-
tion” t-shirts. These are really nice shirts, so
volunteer, have fun, and do something con-
structive and rewarding while protecting the
caves on the Hoosier.

continued from page 9...

leaving only footprints. We may be unknow-
ingly contributing to the shape of caves in
the far future simply by behaving as if we
were never part of the planet and by continu-
ing to add to the buildup of carbonic gases in
our atmosphere. If you would like to learn
more on this topic, I seriously recommend
anything written by Ross Gelbspan, who was
our videotaped luncheon speaker.

The HEC and HECAF business meetings
on Sunday focused on their Action Plans for
2001. HECAF will be lobbying the Indiana
State Legislature on the following issues: a)
the state budget for support of the Indiana
Heritage Trust ($25M), clean manufacturing
($2.3M), farmland preservation ($ 10M), soil
and water conservation ($20M), brownfields
redevelopment ($25M) and non-game and
endangered species funding ($0.5M); b) land
use and urban sprawl to promote smart

growth initiatives; c) utility deregulation and
incentives for renewable energy; d) water
protection and waste treatment; e) pesticides
and children’s health; f) reservation of botan-
ical and biological heritage; and g) campaign
finance reform.

In addition to their lobbying efforts,
HECAF will also continue their environmen-
tal field and phone canvasses of Indiana
communities for fund-raising and education-
al purposes.

The HEC effort for 2001 will focus on the
following areas: a) organizational develop-
ment; b) strengthening the HEC Legal De-
fense Fund; ¢) environmental education; d)
campaign finance reform; e) conserving open
space and revitalization of cities; f) protec-
tion of rivers and water supplies; and g)
climate change and energy use.

I picked up a copy of the 1999-2000 HEC

continued on page 15 =
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WHEN IT’S BAT HIBERNATION SEASON - PLEASE KEEP OUT

by Jackie Belwood, Cincinnati Nature Center

It’s that time of year again then the days
are getting shorter, temperatures are drop-
ping, and members of many bat species are
in the final stages of an annual return to the
caves and abandoned mines in which they
will spend the winter. In response to pre-
dictable food shortages caused by the onset
of the first frost, this is the season when
about half our bat species seek out the rela-
tive safety of a sheltered over-wintering
roost where they will be protected from ex-
treme temperatures and other hazards. The
rest of our bats migrate south to the Gulf
States, Mexico, or the Caribbean where they
will remain more or less active all winter.

The bats that enter caves will soon enter
into hibernation, a long-term lethargic state
that resembles very deep sleep. During hi-
bernation, bats conserve energy by reducing
their metabolic rates (all their normal body
functions) to the lowest levels possible to
sustain life. For example, a Little Brown bat
with a resting heart rate of about 100 to 200
beats per minute, and a flying heart rate of
about 1000, can reduce its heartbeat to about
5 per minute during hibernation. This is
accomplished by lowering the body’s temper-
ature to near freezing, a feat that is facilitat-
ed by the choice of an over-wintering site
(called a hibernaculum) that is itself just
slightly warmer than freezing. Bats are
unusual for mammals in that their body
temperatures can be raised or lowered as a
function of ambient, or surrounding, air
temperatures. In other words, the colder a
roost, the colder the bats in it are likely to
be. (Conversely, this is why female bats
choose particularly warm roosts in summer
to sustain warm body temperatures and has-
ten the development of their young.) During
hibernation, bats are more or less helpless as
they hang torpid, and as such are extremely
vulnerable to disturbance and vandalism.
Depending on latitude, bats can stay in a
state of hibernation for weeks or months at a
time. In Ohio, Indiana, Kentucky, and West
Virginia this period lasts from about late
October to early April and typical hiberna-
tion sites include caves, abandoned mines,
and cracks and crevices in large rock out-
crops. To a much lesser extent attics and

tree cavities are also used as bat hiber-
nacula.

During hibernation, bats survive on fat
reserves they accumulate in late summer or
early fall, in the weeks after they have ar-
rived at an over-wintering site but before
they enter hibernation. Prior to entering
hibernation, a bat increases its summer body
mass by as much as 25 to 40% to survive
winter. Studies have shown that mortality
rates can be particularly high for juvenile
bats over-wintering for the first time, sug-
gesting that they may not be as efficient as
adults in accumulating fat reserves for their
first winter. Relatively constant temper-
atures and high humidity are requisite con-
ditions for most hibernacula. These sites are
usually species specific in terms of their
temperature and humidity and reflect opti-
mal environmental conditions that allow res-
ident bats to optimize their restricted fat
reserves. With this in mind, it should not be
surprising that some hibernation sites, par-
ticularly those of cave- and mine-dwelling
species, are used year after year by the same
bats. Further, in some species such as Indi-
ana bats, only a handful of caves in any geo-
graphic area provide the bats with the over-
wintering conditions they need. Consequent-
ly, the bat populations they house can be
enormous, numbering in the hundreds of
thousands.

Hibernating bats arouse spontaneously
only a few times during winter usually to
urinate, fly briefly, or drink. It takes 30 to
60 minutes for a hibernating bat to arouse
and raise its temperature to about 40 C (104
F) in the cool environment of a hibernacu-
lum. In doing this, the bat uses enough fat
to sustain itself in undisturbed hibernation
for 10 to 30 days, or more.

Consequently, it only has enough stored
energy to arouse a few fixed number of times
every winter. Repeated arousal, and the en-
ergy used in this process, is the single most
important factor that causes winter mortali-
ty in bats. If they arouse too often, bats will
deplete their energy stores and freeze to
death. Given the energetic costs of hiberna-
tion, it is not surprising that bats choose
hibernation sites that allow them to optimize

IS
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their stored fat reserves. If a hibernation site
becomes too warm or cool, bats will move. If
hibernacula are not humid enough, they will
have to arouse periodically to drink to avoid
dehydration. Clustering in some species is
believed to reduce water loss in some hiber-
nating bats and the need to arouse.

Recent studies have shown that bats
arouse every time they are disturbed during
hibernation. Disturbance factors include loud
noises, lights, touch, and the minor fluctua-
tions in temperature associated with the
presence of people, even if they are just pass-
ing through a hibernation site. In controlled
experiments in an abandoned mine in Que-
bec, repeated visits over a period of months,
by one or two people who scanned hibernating
bats with a flashlight, resulted in a marked
increase in arousal and flight activity.

This began within 30 minutes of a visit
and peaked 1.0 to 7.5 hours after the visit.
This means that the effects of disturbance
were not visible at the time of the actual dis-
turbance, but took place several hours later.

Declines in the size of cave-dwelling bat
populations, including members of several
endangered species (Indiana bats) has been
attributed to repeated disturbances at over-
wintering sites. With this in mind, the
protection of hibernacula should be a high
priority in regard to bat conservation efforts
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in Ohio and elsewhere. Human disturbance,
including seemingly harmless visits by well-
meaning recreational cavers who do their
best to cause the least impact to cave
environments, should be kept to an absolute
minimum.

If necessary, bat-friendly gates should be
installed at cave and mine sites used by
over-wintering bats to prevent seasonal
disturbances.

Selected References
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[Editor’s note: Reprinted from the 11/2000
Central Ohio Grotto Squeaks newsletter.]

continued from page 10...

Annual Report and will have it available at
the next IKC meeting for anyone who is in-
terested in a more detailed explanation of
HEC activities.

Our luncheon speaker was Tim Palmer, an
author on several books pertaining to conser-
vation of America’s rivers. Following the
luncheon, financial reports were given for
both HEC and HECAF. Both organizations
have shown steady, but unremarkable im-
provements in their financial positions. I will
have the balance sheets and 2001 budget
sheets available for review at the IKC meet-
ing. After financial reports were given, elec-
tions were held for both the HEC and HECAF
boards. It should be noted here that both Bill
Miller and Alice Schloss are retiring from
their positions of President and Secretary of
HEC, respectively, following five successive
terms of office and noteworthy accomp-

lishments for HEC. They were given extend-
ed and standing applause for jobs well done.

The HEC Board elections were for nine
vacancies, which were filled by the following
individuals by acclimation: Jim Kennington,
Paula Willoquet, Don Mottley, Jean Melchior,
Jack Miller (and new HEC president), Jean
Neagu, Doug Trolson, and Dixie Wagner.

The HECAF Board Elections were for
three vacancies, which were filled by the fol-
lowing individuals by acclimation: Bill Eads
(vice president), Bonnie Eads (Treasurer),
Nicholas Noe (Secretary). Jack Miller will
also serve as president of the HECAF Board.

Following elections the meeting was ad-
journed. Member organizations should ex-
pect a position briefing prior to the start of
the next legislative session. HECAF is going
to try to set up an environmental lobbying
day at the start of the next session. Date
and time will be announced in the coming
month.






IKC UPDATE No. 59

PAGE 17

DECEMBER 2000

IKC FALL DIRECTOR’S MEETING MINUTES

Saturday, September 23, 2000
Mitchell, Indiana

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:

Kriste Lindberg (President)
Bruce Bowman (Secretary)
Keith Dunlap (Treasurer)
James Adams

Bruce Devore

Bambi Dunlap

Don Ingle (new appointee)
Steve Lockwood

Nick Noe

Tom Rea

Bob Sergesketter (by proxy)
Tom Sollman

Bill Tozer

Bob Vandeventer

Richard Vernier

BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:
none

The meeting was called to order at 5:20 PM at
the home of Steve Lockwood in Mitchell. Pres-
ident Lindberg presiding. Introductions were
made. John Benton was accepted as a proxy
for Bob Sergesketter. The summer meeting
minutes were approved as published in the
IKC Update.

An opening on the directorship has occurred
due to resignation. Nominations included Don
Ingle and Kathy Welling. The candidates
briefly introduced themselves, after which Don
won an election among the board members.
Don will serve until the general election at the
next Annual Business Meeting.

K Dunlap gave the Treasurer’s report. As of
9/20, the IKC has $20,141.54 (total of the gen-
eral and restricted funds), and 169 paid mem-
bers (approximately 15 did not renew). Liabili-
ty insurance is due in October. Tozer moved to
renew, Bowman second. Passed 15-0. Fifteen
hats were sold at Cave Capers, about 2 dozen
left. There was some discussion whether mon-
ey to pay for these hats should come from the
general fund or the restricted hat/cave acquisi-
tion fund. The board clarified that money for
hat purchase comes from the acquisition fund.
Dunlap also reported receipt of a $500 conser-
vation grant from the NSS. This will be used
to purchase a model to demonstrate circulation
of groundwater in karst.

Next order of business was to name a steward
for the Sinks of Indian Creek. Bowman gave a

brief run-down of the responsibilities associat-
ed with this position. Bill Schultze expressed
interest, as did Dick Newton. Each candidate
offered their qualifications to the board. The
board selected Dick Newton by anonymous bal-
lot.

K Dunlap and Vandeventer offered an update
on the Sullivan property. Vandeventer noted
that things are going well with cave trips.
Rose-Hulman Alpha Tau Omega fraternity
wants to do another cleanup trip. Some con-
cerns were expressed about damage to historic
signatures. A good way to delineate these ar-
eas is needed; cleanups should be restricted to
areas in and beyond the Mountain Room until
such time that we can work out an appropriate
management approach. Tozer and Vandevent-
er will begin documentation and make a propo-
sal to the board. K Dunlap noted that the
trees at the property are doing well. Funding
the planting of the remaining 3.5 acres has
been investigated, primarily the USDA ste-
wardship incentive program. We are approved
for assistance by the SIP program (50% cost
share), but need higher planting density (8x10
or 9x9). Dunlap also applied for an IPALCO
Golden Eagle grant of $1000, but received
$2500. The extra $1500 is unrestricted and
several options were discussed. Dunlap moved
to proceed with planting of 2000 trees in 2001.
Tozer seconded. Motion passed 15-0.

The board noted that we still have not received
an annual report for Suicide Cave. Our
agreement with the landowner requires a re-
port. Newton and Benton were asked to follow

up.

Adams noted that Shiloh Cave has some new
graffiti. Four weeks later, the lock was found
to be missing at the spring entrance during a
CIG trip. Bowman noted the graffiti should
not be too difficult to remove. Sollman will
supply photo documentation to Adams. The
sinkhole gate has also been modified by the
landowner, the hasp having been cut off with a
torch and replaced with a log chain and pad-
lock. This entrance remains secure, but a new
lock needs to be placed on the spring entrance
as soon as possible.

Lindberg noted that Shirley Spring Cave and

Leonard Springs Nature Park activities are
doing well with trail building and other activi-
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ties. She suggested that IU Spelunking Club
could have periodic trips to the cave to accom-
modate those who make inquiries to Blooming-
ton Parks and Recreation. There was also a
suggestion to gate the cave or adopt the trail in
the park. No motion. People with ideas and
free time are encouraged to offer suggestions.

Boone Cave has been purchased by The Nature
Conservancy. Acreage with the house are of-
fered for sale. There is currently no trail from
the Greens Bluff parking lot to the cave.

There is a white substance that appears to be
lime dust washing through Pless Cave. Jim
Richards noted that water quality coming from
the spring is poor (septic), but the situation has
improved because the dammed marshland pu-
rifies the water before it enters White River.
There is an opportunity to work with the land-
owner to address the lime dust and improve
the aesthetics of the wetland. Non-point septic
waste enforcement continues to be an increas-
ing problem in the state.

Lockwood reported 116 caves on the HNF. Ju-
lian Lewis is doing a bio-inventory of most of
these caves. Recent field workday efforts have
related to this activity. HNF Project T-shirts
need to be redone. The Wesley Chapel Gulf
management plan completion should occur this
fall. A streamlined process for approval of sig-
nificant cave nominations should also occur
soon. The management plan for the entire for-
est is being revisited. A coalition of environ-
mental organizations is putting together a pro-
posal for property management. Making this
proposal will obligate the HNF to consider this
alternative and put together a rationale for
selecting or not selecting various aspects. The
IKC has been asked to sign onto this proposal
(e.g., no commercial timbering, no ATVs, etc.).
Caving policies are not under active discussion
or likely to be changed. K Dunlap moved that
the IKC join the coalition in support of the con-
servation alternative. Vernier seconded. Ap-
proved 7-2-6.

Lindberg and Rea have been working on a
team to rewrite a management plan for natu-
ral resources at Spring Mill State Park. A
draft is available for review and Rea is request-
ing feedback from interested parties. Recom-
mendations are due in November.

The next agenda item discussed outreach and
educational opportunities. Adams has tracked
down a new display model that packs into a
bag, consisting of three panels 22" wide and
42" high. Carita Noe and Bill Baus volun-
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teered to seek a less expensive alternative. B
Dunlap moved that we authorize Lindberg to
use up to $700 of the general fund to acquire a
display. Adams seconded. K Dunlap ex-
pressed concerns that others need to examine
the display for suitability before purchase.
Adams, Vandeventer, Lindberg and Noe
agreed to serve in this capacity. Motion passed
12-1-2.

Vandeventer and Lindberg are working to
design a new IKC brochure. No word on re-
printing the sinkhole flyer. Some people are
going to attend the Bat

Conservation and Mining Conference. The
Children’s Museum “IMAX” theater is present-
ing a movie on caving. IKC members are en-
couraged to participate for interpretive pur-
poses.

Vandeventer has archived all the IKC Updates.
There was nothing to report on drafting of the
rescue plans for IKC-managed caves.

Next meeting: Saturday, December 2 at 10 AM
at the home of Nick and Carita Noe in Green-
wood.

Meeting adjourned at 7:54 PM.

Respectfully submitted by Bruce Bowman, IKC
Secretary.

Post-meeting note: Winners of the Y2K dessert
contest were as follows: 1st place - “Big O’
Raisin Oatmeal Cookie” contributed by Bob
Vandeventer; 2nd place - “World’s Best Carrot
Cake” prepared by Bambi Dunlap; and 3rd
place - “Key Lime Pie” contributed by Tom
Sollman.
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INDIANA KARST CONSERVANCY, PO BOX 2401, INDIANAPOLIS, IN 46206-2401

I would like to help the IKC protect Indiana’s unique caves and other karst features. Enclosed is:

for IKC membership dues at $15 per year (dues expire March 31st of each year, please pro-rate @ $1.25/month).

donation to the general IKC fund.

donation restricted to a specific IKC project. Please specify:

I know of an area worthy of protection. Please contact me.

I would like to volunteer to help. Please contact me.

NAME Make checks payable to the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc. and mail to the
ADDRESS IKC Treasurer, c/o Indiana Karst Conservancy, PO Box 2401, Indianapolis,
IN 46206-2401. The IKC is an IRS recognized 501(c)(3) non-profit organiza-
CITY/STATE/ZIP tion with membership dues and donations fully tax deductible.

PHONE #









